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GREAT HOMES SET FOR HOUSE TOUR

A Chestnut Street home, c. 1855 is a textbook example of a Greek revival house embellished with Italianate overtones and surface detail.  The house was designed by local Dedham architect Joseph Waters for Jerauld Mann, then the Norfolk County Sheriff, who never took possession of it.  It was first occupied by George Fred Williams, the district congressman at the time.  It is a handsome two-and-one-half-story house with a cross gable roof.  Typical of Italianate detail, the eaves are wide and supported by decorative brackets at the cornice and within the gable.  Along the front façade is a full-width, one-story porch supported by fluted Doric columns. Pilasters’, echoing the elaborate Greek revival corner elements, frame the entrance, and the front door is surrounded by a multi-lighted leaded glass transom and sidelights. 

Another Chestnut Street home, c. 1856, is a modest residence that exemplifies the evolution and innovation of the New England homestead as it expanded over its 150-plus years of life.  This small-scaled, two-story home started its life as a barn, shed or some other outbuilding that was located behind or across the road from one of the earlier neighboring houses.  The original rubble stone foundation walls predate the tall vernacular Greek revival house that has been transformed from its earlier humble origin.  The peaked window lintels and period trim are early fragments of a house that has continued to expand like a telescope as the spatial requirements of its numerous occupants grew over the years.

A high gable-ended Village Avenue residence, c. 1880, built in the transitional period between the fading Italianate and blossoming Shingle styles, popular in the last quarter of the nineteenth century is one more home on the tour.  Large two-over-two Italianate windows dominate the exterior.  Full length, one-story porches, similar to that at the entry, originally surrounded the house.  A prominent corner bay window at the southeast end of the front parlor was removed during a major renovation to the house in 1937.  On the north-facing gable end are original shingles in a decorative pattern of the early Shingle style.

Another Village Avenue home, built in 1909, as the Frederick Russell Nourse House was built by Boston architect Henry Bailey Alden, and is a lovely example of Italian Renaissance Revival (circa 1880-1930).  Rarely seen at the height of the Colonial Revival, the style was used primarily for architect-designed landmarks.  The façade is symmetrical and flat, with a recessed entry segment, and the low-hipped roof with low symmetrical dormers is surfaced in terracotta tiles.  Decorative brackets support the roof’s wide, overhanging eaves. The exterior is surfaced in painted stucco with a projecting second story belt course.  The wall surface is decorated with incised, diamond shaped medallions of colored glazed tiles under the eaves.  From the lower level of the entry foyer, we proceed up a broad set of stairs flanked by classic Doric columns, arriving at the wide, spacious front hall.  The broad, high, covered entry with its double doors leads to a high through hallway with a secondary entry to the garden beyond.  The original staircase, door casings and trim are in the Italianate mode and are intact.  The marble flooring is a recent installation.

The Jeremiah Richard House, on Village Avenue, c. 1805, is a large five-bay Federal homestead that originally stood on the riverside of High Street opposite the Parade Ground.  It was moved to its present location on a slight rise above the street during the last quarter of the nineteenth century as shown on the Town Plan of 1888.  The house was extensively enlarged and rebuilt at the time of the move, and early in the twentieth century, many of the exterior Colonial Revival details such as the covered front entrance portico and the roof dormers were added.    

The c. 1636 Fairbanks House, on East Street, will again be on the tour.

The Allin Congregational Church, as a house of worship, built from 1819-1820 will be on this year’s tour.  This classic example of a New England meetinghouse was designed and constructed by a local craftsman named Jacob Clarke for a group who separated from the First Church in Dedham (across High Street) in 1818.  The church was built on land that had been granted in 1638 to John Allin, Dedham’s first minister.  What has evolved over the years is a neo-classical Greek revival beauty with its applied corner pilasters, arched doorways, fanlights, tall Palladian window, and octagonal cupola with decorative weathervane on the steeple.  It is modeled after the Country Builders Assistant, a pattern book by New England housewright and architect Asher Benjamin.  The fashionable style in church architecture when built in 1820, it was a style and form so durable that it is still copied today.

One of the new residents of the Norfolk County House of Correction – the old Dedham jail, built c. 1850-1880, which has been converted to condominiums, will open their new home to us.  Sited in the midst of a neighborhood of considerably smaller residences, this massive Victorian Gothic granite jailhouse was designed by the noted Boston architect Gridley J.F. Bryant who also designed Boston’s Old City Hall, the Charles Street Jail, the Norfolk County Courthouse addition, and others.

The houses will be open to the ticket holders.  

The Social Event of the Year in Dedham: THE ANNUAL SOIRÉE

What has become the social event of the year in Dedham, the Society’s Annual Soirée, charity fundraiser, will be held on Saturday, May 15, from 6:30 to 8:30, at a wonderful High Street home.  This event, which is for members only and their guests, includes an full range of hors d’oeuvres, and open bar, and, this year will include the musical group, In the Moment.
The High Street home was built in 1902 to the design of Boston architect John Lavalle as the summer country residence for Mrs. Daniel Denny of Beacon Hill. The house is designed in the high Colonial Revival style, the popular stylistic mode at the turn of the twentieth century.  It is an elongated, symmetrical structure sheathed in wide clapboards, with a central pavilion block flanked by balanced, spreading wings, and tied together with a high, hipped faceted roof structure with large dormers and high chimneystacks.  The deep overhanging eave is surrounded with a decorative frieze of a patterned Greek key.  The interior architectural features are most impressive, and are commensurate with the high style of the period.

The cost for the event is $100 per person.  Formal invitations give greater details.

OFFICERS & DIRECTORS NOMINATED

The election of officers and directors will take place at the annual meeting to be held on April 25.  In accordance with the bylaws the following nominations are placed before the membership:

President, 2 years

James D. Kaufman

Vice President, 2 years
Stephen Brayton

Directors, 3 years
 
William Flanigan






Mark Whalen






Jill Shiel

Director, 1 year

Michael Grogan

(unexpired term)

In accordance with the bylaws, nominations may be made from the floor.  

The nominating committee is comprised of Alexander Leith, Chairman, Charlotte Saul and Peter Damon.

JONATHAN FAIRBANKS TO LECTURE APRIL 25

Jonathan Fairbanks, world renowned American decorative arts museum curator, author and lecturer, will present a lecture on A New England Captive Redeemed:  The Houghton Chest from the Fairbanks House, and Other Mentionables.  This, the Ben Fisher Memorial Lecture, will take place at the Dedham Historical Society Auditorium on Sunday, April 25, at 2PM.

Fairbanks will concentrate on the travels of the Houghton Chest, recently returned to the Fairbanks House, and on loan to the Dedham Historical Society for six months of every year.  He will also discuss some other important Houghton pieces owned by the Historical Society, along with other items in the Fairbanks House collection.

Fairbanks is Vice President for Research, Artfact.com, and was Editor at Large for The Catalogue of Antiques and Fine Art, 2002; Sr. Vice President, Antiques America.Com , 1999-2001; Katharine Lane Weems Curator of American Decorative Arts and Sculpture, Museum of Fine Arts, Boston from 1970-1999 - (now Emeritus Curator).  He was Research Associate, Art History, Boston University, 1999-2001.

He is Guest Curator for: Becoming a Nation, Americana from the Diplomatic Reception Rooms, U.S. Department of State, and author of a catalogue published by Rizzoli, New York, 2003, for this exhibition which opened at the Portland Art Museum April 11, 2003 and travels to Athens, Georgia; Fresno, California; Palm Beach, Florida; Cincinnati, Ohio; Huntsville, Alabama; Sioux City Iowa; and Portland, Maine, where it closes January 2, 2005.

This lecture and all of the lectures this year are sponsored by a grant from David Newsom, in memory of his late wife, Carol L. Newsom.

ITALIAN GENEALOGY COLLECTION GROWS

The Library and Archives has received an interesting publication for genealogists pursuing their Italian heritage.  Ms. Carol Sestito has generously donated a subscription to the periodical section entitled, POINT.  Point is an acronym that stands for “Pursuing Our Italian Names Together.”   It is a unique database of Italian surnames and assists people who are in search of their Italian roots.  Researchers who share the same surnames can exchange information and locate relatives.  There are over 35,000 names in the database.  We now have a copy of the Annual Directory #16 – 2003 which includes the POINT Italian Surname Data Base.

Photo Caption:

The Dedham Savings Charitable Foundation recently presented an award in the amount of $4,000 to the Society to assist in the electrical and masonry work as part of the upgraded heating and electrical system.  Shown above are Executive Director and CEO, Ron Frazier, Bill Gothorpe, Trustee, Dedham Institution for Savings Foundation, Jim Kaufman, President of the Society, and Jerry Lavoie, Trustee of the Foundation.

ESKIMO DOLLS AT SOCIETY MAY AND JUNE

“Eskimo Dolls,” a traveling exhibit of Alaska Native-made dolls, will be on exhibit at the Historical Society during the months of May and June. The exhibit is sponsored by the Alaska Native Arts Foundation (ANAF) and the Alaska State Council for the Arts (ASCA), in concert with the Dedham Historical Society.

By bringing these dolls far from their homes, ANAF hopes visitors to the museum learn something about these cultures and people, and about the shared history between two very distant areas of the country – Alaska and New England. They may not speak very loudly, but have a lot to say. The “Eskimo Dolls” are artistic expressions of individuals, yet are full of information about the places, peoples, animals, and ways of life that make up their makers’ cultures.

This collection is comprised of eighteen dolls specially commissioned for “Eskimo Dolls” and represents traditional materials, activities, and clothing of several Alaska Native groups, brought together under the umbrella term “Eskimo.” These include the Inupiaq, Yup’ik, Cup’ik, and Siberian Yupik peoples living in the homelands they’ve occupied for many thousands of years along Western and Northern Alaska.

The genesis of this exhibit lies in a recommendation to create an exhibit of Alaska Native art that could travel to Alaskan villages. These communities are distributed across 570,374 miles of vastly varied terrain, many accessible only by air, and most rarely (if ever!) visited by traveling art exhibits. 

Exhibit developers traveled the state to meet doll makers at their homes as they were working on their pieces for the exhibit; there they conversed about dolls and doll making and artists were photographed as they worked. Documentary material from this process is maintained at the University of Alaska Fairbanks’ Rasmuson Library.  Some of that information is summarized in an exhibit catalog called “Eskimo Dolls” that will be available for purchase in the museum shop.

ANAF’s goals of introducing Alaska Native art to a wider, appreciative audience and informing that audience about Alaska Native people, cultures, and artwork will be accomplished through partnerships with museums, libraries, arts organizations, and others.

NEW LIBRARY ACQUISITIONS
· Art Glass:  How to Compare & Value by Louise Luther.   Gift of the author.

· Dedham Street List, 2002 Dedham Annual Town Report.  Gift of Town of Dedham.

· The Last Time They Met by Anita Shreve.  Gift of Kathy Brown.  Dedham Authors collection.

· The Dover Union Iron Mill by Richard Hart Vara.  Gift of the author.

· The Fairbanks House by Abbott Lowell Cummings.  Purchase.

· American Bugatti by Alexander Leith.  Gift of the author.  Dedham Authors collection.

· A collection of history and decorative arts books.  Gift of Stanton Lyman.

· Whiting Genealogy.  Purchase.

· Ancestral Profiles for Bunker-Dunning and Antecedent Family Lines by Patricia Bunker Maguire.  Gift of Ron Frazier.

· Early New Englanders & Kin by Roy Burgess. Purchase.

· Legacy of a Hero by Eugene Basilici.  Gift of the author.  Dedham Authors collection.

· The Papers of Mason Sears.  Internal transfer.

· Moxie, the American Challenge by Philip S. Weld.  Gift of Libby Johnson.  Dedham Authors collection.

NEW ARCHIVAL ACQUISITIONS

· Family memorabilia from the l940’s. Gift of Ellen Kelly.

· Visitors Register, June 6, l995-September 30, 2003.  Internal transfer.

· Guber Business Collection.  Gift of Jim Kaufman.

· Photos of Dedham Middle School and tennis courts.  Gift of Hanna Heald.

· Postcard of St. John’s Methodist Church.  Purchase.

· Fales Family Papers.  Gift of Susan Grearson Fillmore.

· Images of School Administration Building.  Gift of Stephen Brayton.

· Aerial view of Endicott circa 1905.  Gift of Darrell Miller.

· Stephen Muirhead Collection.  Gift of Beverly Riddock.

· Copies of letters from Alvan Fisher to Samuel Morse.  Gift of Kathy Brown.

· Tercentenary Films and Photos.  Gift of Sandy Wadlington.

· Galt Family Collection.  Gift of Ms. Sally Galt.

· Dedham Choral Society Program.  Gift of Ron Frazier.

· Remarks by William B. Gould IV.  Gift of William B. Gould IV.

· Plans for Elisha McIntosh House.  Gift of Thomas M. Landry.

· Map of Dedham 1851.  Gift of Joseph P. Masotta.

· Photo of Dennis O’Leary.  Not previously cataloged.

· Microfilm of Dedham Standard 1884.  Gift of Stanley Shapiro, Editor, Readex Film Products, American Antiquarian Society.

· Dedham High School Field Hockey Team photo c. 1916.  Gift of Ellie Palma.

· Carr Travel Books.  Gift of B. Scott MacInnes.

· Courthouse Photos on CD.  Burned by staff.

· The Diary of Sacco and Vanzetti.  Gift of Peg Bradner.

